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Linda Strickland, City Council, Boulder City 
Matt Griffin, Deputy for Elections, Office of the Secretary of State 
 
SENATOR MATHEWS: 
We will open the hearing with Senate Bill (S.B.) 120. 
 
SENATE BILL 120: Revises the date of the primary election. (BDR 24-370) 
 
SENATOR WILLIAM J. RAGGIO (Washoe County Senatorial District No. 3): 
I am the principal sponsor of S.B. 120. Isaiah Price, my assigned intern from the 
University of Nevada, Reno, is with me today. I have asked him to make a 
presentation in support of S.B. 120 as a special project. This bill restores the 
date of the primary election. As a result of Legislative action in the 
Seventy-fourth Session, the primary election was moved from the first Tuesday 
after the first Monday in September to the middle of August. The middle of 
August is the worst time for a primary election from the standpoint of public 
interest and voter turnout. Last election, there was low voter turnout across the 
State because mid-August is the height of vacation season. In the past, the 
primary election date was in June. The date was moved to after Labor Day in 
September when the election process became too long. If it is changed back to 
June, the filing date, which is the second Friday after the first Monday in May, 
must also be changed. Changing the primary back to June does not work. The 
campaign would be too long and hot through summer. My bill restores the 
primary election date to right after Labor Day. Families are back from vacation 
and children are in school, resulting in a larger voter turnout. Schools can be 
accommodated for elections in September as they have been for decades. 
 
ISAIAH PRICE (Intern, Senator Raggio): 
I lived in China for five years, and I represent the expatriate community. Ballots 
were sent to me in China by FedEx; I would fill them out and return them to the 
embassy. In 2008, my vote was not counted because there was not enough 
time for me to receive and return the ballot. You cannot vote at the embassy for 
local elections while overseas. One month is not enough time to complete the 
voting process. This affects expatriates as well as servicemen and 
servicewomen serving overseas. Rural districts are also affected.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
Do you have percentage figures for the August primary turnout? 
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MR. PRICE: 
During the August 2008 primary, 17.97 percent of registered voters turned out. 
The September 2002 primary had a 27.72-percent turnout, September 2004 
had 29.16 percent and August 2006 had 30.06 percent.  
 
SENATOR CEGAVSKE: 
Would you be amenable to having the primary in June, whereby candidates 
would file in March? It is difficult for candidates to prepare for the general 
election when the primary is in September. 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
The primary was in September for many years, then changed to June. It was 
changed to June because there was an inordinate amount of time between the 
primary and the general elections. Due to family vacations resulting in low voter 
turnout, it was changed again to after Labor Day. People objected to the length 
of the election campaign. The election campaign becomes more costly and 
time-consuming the longer it runs. 
 
LARRY LOMAX (Registrar of Voters, Clark County): 
I am neutral on S.B. 120. However, I would like to discuss the impact on the 
counties in the State. My handout (Exhibit C) reflects the 2010 primary election 
schedule. The top line is the current law. The bottom line is the schedule for 
moving the primary back to the first Tuesday after the first Monday in 
September. You will notice the schedule goes from 12 weeks between the 
two elections to eight weeks between the two elections. There are implications 
for holding the primary election in September. An extensive amount of overtime 
is required, costing more money to prepare ballots, print absentee ballots and 
sample ballots, and prepare the voting machines. Delivering ballots to overseas 
soldiers, sailors and airmen in time to vote is another issue. The deadline to mail 
ballots overseas is 45 days prior to the election. The 45-day deadline for the 
September timeline falls during the canvass and contest period. The primary 
election would be September 7. We canvass six working days after the election, 
which amounts to eight days because of the weekends. There is a 3-day period 
where people can ask for a recount: because of weekends, we are at 13 days 
after the primary election. Ballots cannot be printed until we have an official 
election result without a recount. Realistically, ballots cannot be printed until 
42 days before the general election, which is within the time line of when the 
overseas ballots are to be in the mail. The quickest ballots can be printed, 
working 24 hours a day, 7 days a week nonstop, is 11 days. We print 175,000 
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ballots with 305 versions. The 305 versions must be separated into 1,159 
precincts. Our goal is to get the ballots in the mail 30 days before the election. 
Nevada statute says ballots should be in the mail 40 days prior to the election if 
possible. I agree that August elections are miserably hot. However, to get the 
ballots overseas, we need the August primary or an earlier date. 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
Is it correct the vast majority of states hold their primary elections after 
Labor Day in September?  
 
MR. LOMAX: 
I do not believe it is true the majority have elections in September. We will get 
that information. 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
I would like to know if I am misinformed.  
 
MR. LOMAX:  
No Time to Vote was a study done by the Pew Foundation in January 2009.  
The study listed states that allow enough time for overseas citizens to vote. 
Nevada is in the good category.  
  
SENATOR WIENER: 
During a prior session, you mentioned legal challenges. Can you share that 
information again? 
 
MR. LOMAX : 
The time line I gave does not include the possibility of a recount. There is not 
enough time to mail ballots overseas if there is a recount. A Statewide recount 
allows five days to initiate once requested and another five days to conduct the 
recount. A delay of five to eight days before ballots could be printed would 
occur. Litigations involving petitions cause delays and cost Clark County 
$100,000 in overtime during the 2008 election. It can be done but at a cost.  
 
ALAN GLOVER (Clerk/Recorder, Carson City): 
Time is the No. 1 issue for printing and mailing ballots overseas. Keeping the 
election budget down is one of my responsibilities as a clerk. My staff is paid 
double time during September primaries due to working on Labor Day. I agree 
with Senator Raggio that August is not a good time for elections, but it is a 
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good compromise. It was more efficient than a September primary election. 
Early voting starts in August, and half the people vote early. The last time we 
had a primary during June was in 1954. The State demographics were very 
different then. Many of Nevada’s residents are from California where a June 
primary is common. We receive many calls in June inquiring about the primary 
date. Candidates have a problem campaigning longer, but they are beginning 
their campaigns earlier. The bottom line is having enough time to print ballots 
and mail them overseas. August has worked better for us than September, and 
June may work better than August.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
I am not clear why it is difficult to get the ballots overseas with less time. 
 
MR. GLOVER: 
There is not enough time to get a certified list with ballots printed, proofed, 
stuffed and mailed to meet the 45-day deadline.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO:  
Between the primary and the general election? 
 
MR. GLOVER: 
Correct, there is not a problem before the primary.  
 
MR. LOMAX: 
There are eight weeks or 56 days between the primary and general elections. 
The primary election is in the process of being audited and canvassed with a 
recount period the first two weeks after an election. Ballots cannot be printed 
then. Six weeks prior to the general election is the earliest we can begin printing 
ballots.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
Exhibit C lists the primary election turnout. Having an election in the middle of 
August is not an incentive for voter turnout. Strictly municipal elections have a 
low turnout. Did you notice a difference between federal and State elections in 
August compared to September? Are you saying that regardless of the month, 
you had good voter turnouts? 
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MR. LOMAX: 
Voter turnout has not been good in Clark County since I have been here. The 
chart, Exhibit C, shows there have been two August primaries in Clark County, 
2006 and 2008. The highest turnout we had in Clark County over the last 
10 years was in 2006. There were several heated races during the 2006 
primary that brought out the voters. I agree we want to do everything we can 
to get good voter turnout.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
My intern found there was a 17 percent Statewide turnout for the primary 
election in August.  
 
MR. LOMAX: 
That is correct, Clark County was even lower.  
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
That is a dismal situation; we need to do whatever is necessary to get people to 
vote. We need to look at whether the time of year is a major factor in voter 
turnout. This is why I brought S.B. 120 forth.  
 
MR. LOMAX: 
I share your concerns, and I support what you are saying.  
 
MR. GLOVER: 
Eleven states have a September primary date. I have provided a handout 
(Exhibit D) showing results of primary elections for the counties in Nevada. It is 
important to compare presidential years and off years. Presidential primary years 
are always bad. The turnout is candidate-driven. There are more voters during 
years with a sheriff or justice of peace race in Carson City. 
 
JANINE HANSEN (Independent American Party): 
I prefer the September primary. I agree with Senator Raggio, there are problems 
having a primary in August. It increases the cost of campaigning. The 
Independent American Party has taken a position in opposition to the late 
primary in September. Early voting wipes out two weeks at the end of the 
two-month period before the general election. Third-party candidates do not 
have a primary. People do not understand why the Independent American Party 
is not on the primary ballot. It is difficult to begin campaigning when the primary 
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is over. Because of early voting, the result is six weeks to campaign. There are 
no good answers.  
 
SENATOR MATHEWS: 
With no further testifiers, we will close the hearing on S.B. 120. 
 
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
We will open the hearing on Senate Bill 156. 
 
SENATE BILL 156: Clarifies provisions governing the persons who may sign 

initiative petitions to recall public officers. (BDR 24-382) 
 
SENATOR TERRY CARE, (Clark County Senatorial District No. 7): 
I have prepared five handouts (Exhibit E, Exhibit F, Exhibit G, Exhibit H and 
Exhibit I). The genesis of S.B. 156 is a dispute that arose in Boulder City. I do 
not represent Boulder City and have no interest regarding who sits on city 
council. I followed the events by reading the newspaper. There were 
two newspaper articles from the Las Vegas Review-Journal. The first news 
story, Exhibit E, is dated March 28, 2008, and the second, Exhibit F, is dated 
May 15, 2008. In essence, there was an attempt to recall sitting members of 
the Boulder City Council. The issue became who is allowed by the State 
Constitution to sign a recall petition. 
 
In the fifth paragraph from the Exhibit E article, Matt Griffin, Secretary of 
State’s Deputy for Elections, says “From what I gathered, there was no uniform 
understanding of who can sign recall petitions.” Larry Lomax said:  
 none of the recalls in the county since 1994, including the 2005 ouster 

of Las Vegas City Councilwoman Janet Moncrief, was done the way 
[Secretary of State Ross Miller] says they should have been. Instead, the 
county has been allowing any registered voter to sign a recall petition, 
regardless of whether the voter took part in the election of the official 
targeted for recall.  

 
This is the issue. Are voters allowed to sign a recall petition only if they 
participated in the election in which the targeted official was elected? The 
Constitution of the State of Nevada, Article 2, section 9 says: you may not sign 
a recall petition unless you were a voter in the election in which the 
representatives were elected. In the opinion dated June 18, 2008, Exhibit G, 
Scott McKenna states, “The right to vote and, by extension, the right to petition 
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for the recall of a public officer, is a fundamental constitutional right.” We were 
left with the issue, who gets to sign a recall petition? The Legislative Counsel’s 
Digest to S.B. 156 has an additional quote from the Nevada Constitution, 
Article 2, section 9 wherein the Constitution also provides that ”[s]uch 
additional legislation as may aid the operation of this section shall be provided 
by law.” This is not an attempt to amend the Constitution; we cannot do that. 
The legislative process will clarify the law by statute; registered voters in a 
district are entitled to sign a recall petition. This must be done by the legislative 
process and is why I brought S.B. 156 forward. An elected official can be 
recalled for any reason or for no reason.  
 
SENATOR WIENER: 
Allowing only the original voters of a candidate to sign a recall petition gives 
those voters extraordinary rights. 
 
SENATOR CARE: 
An e-mail from a city council member from Boulder suggested “if you do not 
participate in the original election in which the representative was selected to 
serve, then you have waived your right to participate in a subsequent recall.” I 
do not agree with that.  
 
LYNN CHAPMAN (Nevada Eagle Forum): 
We are in favor of S.B. 156. It is not fair to only allow the people who elected 
an official to recall the official. Senate Bill 156 makes sense and clarifies how to 
correct the conflict. We urge you to vote yes on S.B. 156. 
 
REBECCA GASCA (Public Advocate, American Civil Liberties Union of Nevada): 
The position of the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) is that voting is the 
purest constitutional right we are afforded. When that right is denied due to 
circumstances beyond voters’ control and denying them the opportunity to 
make their choices heard through democratic fundamental principles and 
procedures, it is unconstitutional. We disagree with the Office of the Secretary 
of State, the Attorney General and the Nevada Supreme Court’s interpretation 
from the referenced 1994 case in Exhibit E. The Legislative Counsel Bureau’s 
interpretation is complete and references a constitutional principle decided by 
the federal Supreme Court. If there are conflicting statutes based on a state’s 
constitution and the federal Constitution, the one that allows for the most 
expansive understanding and enjoyment of constitutional principles must be 
relied upon. In this case, that is the federal Constitution. Article 2, section 9 of 
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the Nevada Constitution sets forth the requirements. The first sentence says 
“Every public officer in the State of Nevada is subject, as herein provided, to 
recall from office by the registered voters of the state, or of the county, district, 
or municipality which he represents.” Implied in that is the people he represents. 
It concludes for this purpose not less than 25 percent of the number who 
actually voted in the state should be used to gauge. The 1994 case considered 
by the Nevada Supreme Court delineated their opinion, which was by extension 
those persons who actually voted. The ACLU disagrees; it undermines 
constitutional principle which allows us to function as we do in a representative 
democracy. We support S.B. 156, and we urge your support. 
 
TRAVIS CHANDLER (City Council, Boulder City): 
I was a subject along with Council Member Linda Strickland in the recall effort 
last year. I followed Senator Care’s opinions brought forward from the Secretary 
of State, the Attorney General and the Legislative Counsel Bureau. The opinions 
from Senator Care and the testifiers recognize we are discussing the disputed 
interpretation of a constitutional provision. The rule that stands now is the 
interpretation of the Constitution of Nevada by the Chief Election Official, the 
Secretary of State. The Legislative Counsel Bureau has a different interpretation 
of the Nevada Constitution. The Legislative Counsel’s Digest of S.B. 156, cites 
Article 2, section 9 of the Constitution in giving the Legislature the authority to 
pass legislation to aid in the operation of the recall provision. This bill is an 
improper effort to try to change the meaning of the Constitution. The courts are 
to decide on a dispute regarding the meaning of the Constitution, not the 
Legislature or any other elected official.  
 
There is a case filed in the First Judicial District Court in Carson City involving 
myself, Council Member Strickland, the Secretary of State and the petitioners 
who signed the recall petition that addresses this issue. If this legislation 
proceeds, it could be overturned. The interpretation of the Constitution is 
properly within the Nevada Supreme Court. Voting on a recall is not a 
fundamental right or it would have been in the Constitution from the beginning. 
It was added 50 or 60 years after statehood. The 25 percent that is in the 
Constitution will not decide the outcome of a recall election; 50 percent of 
those who vote are needed. It is an arbitrary number to show a basic amount of 
strength for a recall effort. The failure to vote or registering to vote results in 
waiving rights to sign a recall petition. The proper way to change the meaning 
of the Constitution is not by S.B. 156. It may be rendered mute because the 
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proper way to interpret the meaning of the Constitution is through judicial 
process. 
 
SENATOR WIENER: 
The dream would be for every person to register and vote in every election. 
Many people are registered but do not vote in every election. Some people are 
inspired to get involved whether by an issue, a candidate or a recall. We would 
disenfranchise them if they were inspired to participate in the process, and they 
were not allowed to vote. 
 
MR. CHANDLER: 
I agree it is vital to our democracy that we get good voter turnout. I disagree 
about the best way to accomplish this. The original intent of S.B. 156 was not 
to encourage people to vote. With some publicity, if people are concerned about 
a recall, they will vote.  
 
LINDA STRICKLAND (City Council, Boulder City): 
The Legislature does not have the power to do what is proposed by S.B. 156. 
The Legislature has the power to aid in the operation of Article 2, section 9. 
That pertains to implementation, not change. Senate Bill 156 appears to 
attempt to change the proposed language of the Constitution that sets forth 
qualitative provisions with respect to those who can vote on a recall provision. 
Prior to 1970, the language of Article 2, section 9 required that it be not less 
than 25 percent of qualified electors who could vote. In 1970, the amendment 
presented to the people of Nevada was that the Constitution be amended to 
reflect not less than 25 percent of the number who voted. It is significant the 
explanation to the people of Nevada was that a yes vote would change the 
quantitative amount of signers as well as the qualification of those who could 
sign. They had to vote in order to sign a recall petition. It is irrelevant whether 
you agree or disagree with the language; the issue is if changing the language of 
the Constitution can be done at a Legislative level. 
 
On May 13, 2008, the Attorney General gave an opinion to the Secretary of 
State Ross Miller, where a complete analysis was done of the prior 
constitutional amendment as well as an explanation to the voters. The Secretary 
of State Interpretation Number 08-23-01, Exhibit H, discussed the language and 
looked at the minutes from the prior legislative hearing. Foley v. Kennedy, 110 
Nev. 1295, 885 P.2d 583 (1994), supports the position that the Constitution 
requires the recall signer must actually vote in the election in which the public 
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officer was elected. The Op. Att’y Gen. No. 1980-17 addressed the language in 
Nevada Revised Statute 306.015 subsection 2 which requires the three people 
who sign the initiative to begin the recall petition to have actually voted. In that 
opinion, the Attorney General came back and said it means you actually had to 
have voted in order to initiate the recall. The language proposed in S.B. 156 is 
inconsistent. I understand concerns of disenfranchising those who did not vote. 
The way it is being pursued creates inconsistencies between the statutes, the 
Attorney General’s opinion and Secretary of State’s interpretation.  
 
I agree with council member Chandler. We do not know what the First Judicial 
District Court is going to decide in case No. 080C002441B. This case has been 
filed, is being litigated, and motions will be filed within three to four months. 
The court will make a determination to the interpretation of the language. 
Voters are disenfranchised when they vote a candidate into office, and then 
people who not vote in the election decided they want to recall that official. I 
disagree with the Legislative Counsel Bureau’s opinion, signing a recall position 
is not a fundamental right. Who are you really disenfranchising? Senate Bill 156 
is disingenuous when it indicates there is not a fiscal impact to government. 
Additional elections such as recall elections are an expense to the government. 
The question in Exhibit I reads ”May any registered voter sign a petition to recall 
a public officer, or may only a registered voter who cast a ballot at the election 
in which the public officer was elected sign a recall petition recalling that public 
officer?” This should go to the public on a ballot.  
 
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
Seeing no further testifiers we will close the hearing on S.B. 156. We will move 
to Senate Bill 162 and turn the chair over to Senator Mathews.  

 
SENATE BILL 162: Revises the date of the primary election and provisions 

governing voter registration by mail. (BDR 24-1001) 
 
SENATOR JOYCE WOODHOUSE (Clark County Senatorial District No. 5): 
Senate Bill 162 is intended to make two specific changes to Nevada’s election 
laws as noted in my handout (Exhibit J). The bill moves the date of the primary 
election to the second Tuesday in June of each even-numbered year. It also 
revises provisions governing the effective date for certain mail-in voter 
registration application forms. Page 6, section 6 of S.B. 162 moves the date of 
the State primary election from August to June. Current law provides the 
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primary is held in even-numbered years, 12 Tuesdays prior to the general 
election. Section 6 of the bill specifies the primary be held on the 
second Tuesday in June. This change increases the period of time between the 
primary and the general election from the current 83 days to 146 days. Sections 
1 through 5 and 7 through 16 adjust other election-related dates in accordance 
with the June date for the primary election. I have provided a chart (Exhibit K) 
that lists these changes for you to reference. Changes concerning voter 
registration by mail are included in section 15, subsection 7 on page 18. The 
change states the applicant shall be deemed to be registered or have corrected 
information in the register if two conditions apply: first, the application was 
completed on a weekend or holiday; and second, the application was received 
by the county clerk on the first working day following that holiday or weekend. 
In all other cases, the application is effective upon receipt by the county clerk. 
 
Senate Bill 162 addresses the issue of low voter turnout in August. The 
complaints are August is too hot and families are on vacation. By moving the 
primary election to the second Tuesday in June, school is out for the summer, 
and we will continue to have the opportunity to use nine-month schools for 
polling places. We are suggesting our primary be moved up to June 8, 2010, 
which is a Tuesday, as opposed to the twelfth Tuesday prior to the general 
election on August 10. The public will have a longer time to make their decision 
and gather information about the candidates. Senate Bill 162 also gives the 
county clerks and the Secretary of State additional time to print, make 
corrections, distribute ballots and get ready for the upcoming election. In 2005, 
14 states had September primaries; now only 11 do. Twelve states have June 
primaries, up from 11 in 2005. It is a huge undertaking for Clark County to get 
ready in 83 days for the general election. Just two-thirds of the races have 
decided who is going to run, and the election must be ready in 83 days. We are 
reducing the amount of potential mistakes and allowing election officials more 
time by moving the time period back to June.  
 
Senate Bill 162 proposes to make changes that will enable voters of the State 
to participate more fully in the election process while providing our election 
officials with time to prepare for elections. I urge your support.  
 
SENATOR WIENER: 
The point regarding that only two-thirds of the races have decided who is 
running, is that from the recent election? What does that reflect? 
 

http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Exhibits/Senate/LA/SLA445K.pdf�


Senate Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections 
March 10, 2009 
Page 13 
 
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
The two-thirds figure was captured over several elections. 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
Does it change the date a candidate must file for an election?  
 
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
Section 7, subsection 1, paragraph (b) says candidates must file the first 
Monday in March of the year in which the election is held and not later than 
5 p.m. on the second Friday after the first Monday in March.  
 
SENATOR CEGAVSKE: 
On page 18, lines 8 through 15 were deleted and new language was inserted. 
Can you speak to that? 
 
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
This is an attempt to address concerns the election officials brought to us in 
February. Matt Griffin, Deputy for Elections, Office of the Secretary of State will 
address this. 
 
MS. HANSEN: 
The Independent American Party is officially in favor of S.B. 162 moving the 
primary to June. There are some logistics I would like to address. Minor parties 
have different rules than major parties. In order for minor party candidates to 
meet the March deadline to file for the primary, they must have a Statewide and 
a county convention prior to the March date. Page 2, line 8 of the bill says a 
petition with the Secretary of State must be filed no later than the last Friday in 
April; now it is changing to February. Nevada is already in violation of the early 
deadline for independent candidates to file. The third parties must submit their 
list of candidates by the beginning of March, and then there are ten days when 
major and minor candidates can file. This is a challenge for us; we prefer the 
June primary because it allows the candidates on the general election ballot to 
have a greater opportunity to meet the public and campaign. It is important to 
have the emphasis on the general election rather than the primary election. 
These are the main reasons why we support Senate Bill 162. I understand why 
Senator Raggio prefers the general election in September; it is a long time to 
campaign. There is no perfect answer.  
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I also want to talk about registration on page 18 of S.B. 162. The original 
language provided for people who were gathering petitions the opportunity to 
register people to vote and get the voter registrations in. When someone wants 
to sign a petition, but they are not registered to vote or they moved or changed 
their name, you have them fill out a voter registration. Unless the registration is 
turned in that day before 5 p.m., the person who signed the voter registration—
except if it was filled in on a weekend or holiday—would not be registered to 
vote and the signature on the petition would be invalid. The purpose was to 
allow the person to sign a petition and have their signature count. John Wagner, 
Vice Chairman of the Independent American Party, could not be here and I am 
submitting his testimony for the record (Exhibit L). 
 
MATT GRIFFIN (Deputy for Elections, Office of the Secretary of State): 
I have provided a handout regarding the proposed amendment to S.B. 162 
(Exhibit M). The Secretary of State supports S.B. 162 and would like to offer an 
amendment. Page 18 of the bill deals with language regarding when mail-in 
registration applications will be deemed registered on the database. There were 
some problems with the last election and the language in the law. I spoke to 
voters from four counties: about 1,000 voters in 2008 lost their right to vote 
because of the language contained in statute. The three-day balancing rule, 
postmarked date and receipt were issues. Because of the language, we have 
offered Assembly Bill (A.B.) 82. In order to eradicate any unforeseen 
consequences due to moving the date, a mail-in registration will be deemed 
registered on the date received or the date postmarked, whichever comes first. 
We want to make it as clear and simple as possible. I have talked to the sponsor 
of S.B. 162 as well as the county clerks, and they are comfortable with the 
amendment. Assembly Bill 82 requires candidates to file in January, S.B. 162 
candidates must file in March. Judicial officers are required to file in January. 
From the Office of the Secretary of State’s viewpoint, it would be preferable if 
everyone filed at the same time for ease of operation. 
 
ASSEMBLY BILL 82: Makes various changes relating to elections. (BDR 24-417) 
 
MR. LOMAX: 
I support S.B. 162 with the goal of increasing voter turnout. This solution is 
preferable to August or moving forward to September.  
 
 
 

http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Exhibits/Senate/LA/SLA445L.pdf�
http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Exhibits/Senate/LA/SLA445M.pdf�
http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Bills/AB/AB82.pdf�
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MR. GLOVER: 
I agree with Mr. Lomax. June is a better date than either August or September. 
A number of the clerks in the State, including the clerk-treasurers, are sending 
out tax bills in August; it is a very busy time. They would prefer the June date.  
 
SENATOR MATHEWS: 
We will close the hearing on S.B. 162. 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
I have a request for two resolutions. The handout I am presenting (Exhibit N) is 
a description of the 2008 Miracle Child. During the Seventy-fourth Session, we 
had a resolution to recognize the Miracle Child.  
 
 SENATOR RAGGIO MOVED TO INITIATE A RESOLUTION HONORING   
 NICHOLAS CLAYTON STEVENS AS THE 2008 MIRACLE CHILD. 
 
 SENATOR CEGAVSKE SECONDED THE MOTION.  
 
 THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 

***** 
 
SENATOR RAGGIO: 
The second resolution (Exhibit O) is a request from Greg Bortolin, the director 
for the Desert Research Institute (DRI). We have had many resolutions honoring 
DRI. This is the fiftieth anniversary of the DRI and they have requested an 
appropriate resolution be considered on behalf of the Institute. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Exhibits/Senate/LA/SLA445N.pdf�
http://www.leg.state.nv.us/Session/75th2009/Exhibits/Senate/LA/SLA445O.pdf�
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 SENATOR RAGGIO MADE A MOTION TO INITIATE A CONCURRENT 

RESOLUTION TO RECOGNIZE THE FIFTIETH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
DESERT RESEARCH INSTITUTE. 

 
 SENATOR WIENER SECONDED THE MOTION.  
 
 THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 

***** 
  
CHAIR WOODHOUSE: 
Seeing no further business, the meeting is adjourned at 3:37 p.m. 
 
 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED: 
 

 
  
Karen Johansen, 
Committee Secretary 

 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
 
  
Senator Joyce Woodhouse, Chair 
 
 
DATE:  
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